

Board of Trustees Meeting Agenda Wednesday, April 22, 2015, 1:45 PM Minnesota State Colleges and Universities 30 7th Street East, St. Paul, Minnesota

All meetings are in the McCormick Room on the fourth floor unless otherwise noticed. Committee/board meeting times are tentative and may begin up to 45 minutes earlier than the times listed below if the previous committee meeting concludes its business before the end of its allotted time slot. In addition to the board or committee members attending in person, some members may participate by telephone.

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Chair's Report, Thomas Renier
 - a. Minutes of the March 17, 2015 Study Session on Demographic Trends and Their Implications for Minnesota State Colleges and Universities (pp. 1-4)
 - b. Minutes of the March 17, 2015 Study Session on Minnesota State Colleges and Universities Positioning (pp. 5-14)
 - c. Minutes of the March 18, 2015 Board of Trustees Meeting (pp. 15-22)

Minnesota State Colleges and Universities Board of Trustees Study Session

Demographic Trends and Their Implications for Minnesota State Colleges and Universities March 17, 2015

Board Members President: Vice Chair Margaret Anderson Kelliher, Trustees Duane Benson, John Cowles, Dawn Erlandson, Robert Hoffman, Philip Krinkie, Maleah Otterson, Elise Ristau, Louise Sundin, Michael Vekich, and Erma Vizenor.

Board Members Absent: Ann Anaya, Kelly Charpentier-Berg, Alexander Cirillo, and Thomas Renier.

The Minnesota State Colleges and Universities Board of Trustees held a study session on March 17, 2015, at Minnesota State Colleges and Universities, 4th Floor, McCormick Room, 30 East 7th Street in St. Paul. Board Vice Chair Margaret Anderson Kelliher called the session to order at 10:03 am.

1. Demographic Trends and Their Implications for Minnesota State Colleges and Universities

Presenters:

Steven Rosenstone, Chancellor Craig Schoenecker, Senior System Director for Research

Chancellor Rosenstone presented on demographic trends in the state, the strategic implications of those trends, and MnSCU actions being taken to address them.

Demographic Trends

- 1) Minnesota's population growth has slowed and will continue to slow over the decades ahead. Migration into the state will sustain Minnesota's population, while natural population growth will decline until 2050. The strategic implication is that Minnesota's public colleges and universities will need to serve and partner in new ways with a growing population of immigrants.
- 2) Fewer Minnesotans will live in greater Minnesota. Over the decades ahead, the proportion of Minnesotans living in greater Minnesota will remain fairly steady, but people will increasingly reside in urbanized areas. As the proportion of people living in rural Minnesota continues to drop, colleges and universities located in rural areas will face continuing enrollment pressures.
- 3) Minnesotans will be increasingly diverse. Over the next 25 years, 70 percent of the state's population growth will be among people of color; 100 percent of the population growth in the Twin Cities metro is predicted to be among people of color.

As the state continues to become more diverse, colleges and universities will need to better serve communities of color, American Indian communities, and immigrant communities. Unless the college preparation and high school graduation achievement gaps are reduced, the pool of students available for and prepared for postsecondary education will decrease dramatically.

- 4) Minnesota's aging population will place extreme pressure on the state's budget, potentially displacing state resources available for higher education. As more Minnesotans retire, their income will dip and this will place downward pressure on state tax revenue. Coupled with ever-rising healthcare costs, state resources available for higher education will be restricted. This trend also will offer greater opportunities for continuing education programs.
- 5) The pool of students that traditionally have been served by MnSCU colleges and universities is shrinking. The number of high school graduates has dipped and will not rebound until approximately 2024. The number of traditional-age college students (students ages 18-34) also will be declining through 2027 and is not expected to rebound until approximately 2033.
- 6) Fewer Minnesota high school graduates are going on to a college or university in Minnesota. In 2013, 46 percent of graduates attended a Minnesota postsecondary institution. Of that number, 21 percent attended an out-state institution and 33 percent did not attend college within the first year after graduating. More students leave the state for college in nearby states than move to Minnesota to attend college. In addition to this migration, there is a growing number of students enrolling in for-profit colleges and universities.

Trustee Benson asked if there is data on the number of students who come back to Minnesota to work after attending a college or university in another state. Mr. Schoenecker said that data is not readily available, but graduate surveys show 80 percent of Minnesota students who attend higher education in the state continue to live here after graduation. Thirty to 40 percent of students from other states who take advantage of reciprocity with Minnesota schools continue to live in the state after they graduate.

Minnesota loses potential students to the large number of colleges and universities that are close to the state's borders, such as UW-LaCrosse, UW-River Falls, UW-Superior, North Dakota State University, and the University of North Dakota.

Trustee Hoffman said many students attend colleges and universities in neighboring states because of their agribusiness programs. Those students often don't come back to live in Minnesota, he added.

7) The dip in population growth, coupled with an aging population and an increasing demand for a highly educated workforce, will produce a shortage of people with postsecondary credentials in the state.

This could lead to a skilled labor shortage and put downward pressure on employment rates, as well as on college and university enrollments.

Strategic Actions to Address Demographic Trends

Chancellor Rosenstone gave an overview of strategic actions being taken by MnSCU to address these trends:

1) Improving student recruitment

Steps are being taken to improve recruitment of students who are considering leaving the state for postsecondary education, planning on attending for-profit schools, or who may otherwise not attend postsecondary education. These steps include expanding and creating clearer pathways from high school to our colleges and universities by:

- Improving position/branding to attract more students
- Growing PSEO and concurrent enrollment
- Increasing secondary school partnerships and student recruitment
- Increasing joint recruitment with business and industry
- Partnering with the Minnesota Department of Education
- Utilizing the federal Perkins grant for career and technical education opportunities
- Deepening partnerships with and better serving immigrant communities, communities of color, communities struggling with poverty, and American Indian communities: this includes the statewide scholarship campaign which is aimed at providing affordability to communities that have previously struggled with access to higher education.
- Creating smoother pathways for students to transfer among colleges and universities.

2) Improving student preparedness

There are ongoing efforts with K-12 to improve college preparedness, to increase high school graduation rates, and to reduce the achievement gap. These include:

- Bolstering partnerships with Minnesota Department of Education
- Enhancing college and university partnerships with K-12
- Using federal Perkins grant funds for career and technical education strategically.
- Working to grow PSEO and concurrent enrollment.

3) Improving student retention and completion

Work to dramatically increase student retention and the success of all learners, especially adult learners, nontraditional students, and students from diverse populations, is being done by:

- Addressing student success and ways to better serve diverse students. This topic is being addressed by a *Charting the Future* team. Other teams are focusing on competency certification, credit for prior learning and academic planning
- Redesigning developmental education
- Promoting reverse transfer and credit for prior learning for military experience initiatives

• Expanding individualized support services available to students.

4) Expanding customized training and continuing education

As demand for a well-educated workforce increases, business and industry will have an even greater need to retain incumbent workers, which will create additional opportunities for continuing education and customized training programs.

- A Charting the Future team is working on comprehensive workplace solutions;
- Work is being done through collaborative training consortia.

5) Reducing costs

As the number of 18-34 year-olds dips and competition for students increases, there will be continuing efforts to reduce costs to protect affordability.

Trustee Cowles asked how national trends, such as projected low unemployment rates, will impact strategic actions taken by colleges and universities in Minnesota, as well as those in other states.

Chancellor Rosenstone said that national trends are a consideration. The state's expected low rate of population growth, combined with the expectation that the state will need a better educated workforce than many other states, will require shrewd strategic actions. Other states, such as many in the South, likely will experience higher population growth and therefore their colleges and universities could be in a more stable financial position.

Trustees Benson asked if MnSCU has ever done a customer analysis. Chancellor Rosenstone said work now being done on increasing opportunities for baccalaureate degree completion in the metropolitan area will generate useful data on projected student populations and their geographic locations over the next 15 to 20 years.

Trustee Sundin said there will be an increasing number of older people who will want or need to be retrained for different careers. This will be a pool of potential students that could help offset enrollment declines in other areas. Strong partnerships with K-12 and with business and industry are imperative since there already is an acute need for workers in many technical fields, such as construction.

The meeting adjourned at 12:26 pm Respectfully submitted, Margie Takash, Recorder

MINNESOTA STATE COLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES BOARD OF TRUSTEES STUDY SESSION MINUTES Minnesota State Colleges and Universities Positioning March 17, 2015

Trustees Present: Present: Jay Cowles, Elise Ristau, Erma Vizenor, Louise Sundin, Philip Krinkie, Margaret Anderson Kelliher, Dawn Erlandson, Duane Benson, Maleah Otterson, Robert Hoffman, and Michael Vekich. Trustee Alexander Cirillo, Jr. on the phone.

Trustees Absent: Thomas Renier, Kelly Charpentier-Berg, Ann Anaya

Leadership Council Representatives Present: Chancellor Steven Rosenstone, Chief Communications Officer, Kim Olson, and President Earl Potter

Guests from PadillaCRT: Lynn Casey, Kelly O'Keefe

Convene

The Minnesota State Colleges and Universities (MnSCU) Board of Trustees convened in a study session on March 17, 2015, 4th Floor, McCormick Room, 30 East 7th Street in St. Paul. Vice Chair Anderson Kelliher called the study session to order at 10:00 a.m.

Introduction

Vice Chair Anderson Kelliher introduced Kim Olson, Chief Marketing and Communications Officer for Minnesota State Colleges and Universities. Ms. Olson introduced PadillaCRT members, notably Lynn Casey, CEO, and Kelly O'Keefe, head of branding; and St. Cloud State University President Earl Potter.

Ms. Olson said that she, PadillaCRT, and campus representatives have been working on this project for the past year, and she is happy to bring the board to the end of the project and start of a new phase.

President Potter said the cornerstone of what the board was about to hear is an examination of MnSCU's stakeholders' and our customers' understandings of the value of MnSCU institutions. The board has been kept informed of the project along the way. One of the early findings of the work is that the MnSCU brand is not strong and people do not know what it means. Consistent with *Charting the Future*, we need to capture the value of being and working as a system, and the intent of this work was to do that. He was appreciative of PadillaCRT's sensitivity to the complexity of the MnSCU brand and their experience working with similar organizations with complicated brand identities. PadillaCRT's proposal today will balance the strength of being a system with the strengths of individual brands of MnSCU institutions.

Ms. Olson thanked President Potter and discussed the packet provided to the board, beginning with the history of the project: a steering committee was formed last year; an RFP was sent out, 18 responses were analyzed, and PadillaCRT was chosen. The work has been going on for about six months, in three phases:

- 1. Positioning Audit
- 2. Qualitative Research
- 3. Quantitative Research

Then a very preliminary positioning recommendation was made.

Ms. Olson came into the project in August, after the project was well underway.

Kim Olson viewed the project as a positioning or reputation reassessment project. The question we're trying to get to is, what type of positioning will drive enrollment at our colleges and universities, and what will facilitate legislative support? This led to a need to identify what our stakeholders value, figuring out whether or not we have these things, finding a balance of strength of system, but not hurting the individual brands of campuses, and finally getting a recommendation for moving forward.

The branding steering committee was comprised of six (6) college and university presidents (Earl Potter, St. Cloud State University; Peggy Kennedy, Minnesota State Community and Technical College; Ron Anderson, Century College; Sue Collins, Northeast Higher Education District; Richard Davenport, Minnesota State University, Mankato, and Richard Hanson, Bemidji State University), nine (9) campus-based marketing and communications professionals (Loren Boone, St. Cloud State University; Kent Clark, Minnesota State University, Mankato; Scott Faust, Bemidji State University; Trent Janezich, Northeast Higher Education District; Denise Laymon and Peter Wielinski, Minnesota State Community and Technical College; Bill Mulso, Southwest Minnesota State University; Jim Stumne, Century College; Rebekah Summer, Alexandria Technical and Community College) and four (4) members of the System Office Advancement division (Kim Olson, Carmen Shields, Doug Anderson, Andrea Steen).

Ms. Olson explained that the initial research results and the feedback from all Key Communicators on every campus was shared with Leadership Council, with the heads of each key stakeholder groups (student associations MSCSA and MSUSA; MnSCU staff and faculty bargaining units AFSCME, IFO, MSCF, and MSUAASF). She also previewed it with Trustees Erlandson, Sundin, and Anderson Kelliher. There was consensus around further interest in some of the key items received from PadillaCRT.

The presentation includes a recommendation for an endorser brand. For example, "we're part of General Mills, but we are Cheerios" or "we're part of Major League Baseball, but we are the Twins." There was a lot of interest in how to talk about the system in a way that unites us — a common descriptor. The research shows that MnSCU stakeholders value quality, access, and affordability, and this proposal found that MnSCU can deliver on those values.

The proposal includes a very preliminary brand position that Kelly O'Keefe elaborated on. Seventy percent of the work done was on research, audit, and identifying stakeholder values; 30 percent was looking at recommendations. The work in the next phase will determine if this is the right brand promise, and each stakeholder group will be engaged in these

discussions. The proposal did not include logos or graphic standards or the like, but the proposal does have a researched-based rationale for creating these items in the next phase.

Ms. Casey provided an overview of the project. The project included a very robust and inclusive process. PadillaCRT took a fact-based approach to the project, which is probably is the most important work an organization will ever do, i.e., examining its brand and position. Much of the work PadillaCRT did was creating a fact-based approach rather than relying on assumptions. This way, they would be sure of their recommendation.

PadillaCRT started with a baseline assessment, a peer/competitor review. Next PadillaCRT conducted research — qualitative research with 72 MnSCU constituents (current and prospective students, their families, faculty, staff, leadership, and community members). It was broad-based and gave PadillaCRT what they needed to create a full-scale quantitative analysis that would be statistically verifiable and would stand behind the recommendations.

Ms. Casey gave credit to the MnSCU advancement team and to the steering committee for writing an RFP for the project that did not include any logo development or new name – that was clearly a phase 2 – which allowed PadillaCRT toapproach the work as a neutral party and allowed the research to dictate whether there is a status quo situation or an opportunity for a new position.

The current assessment found that most of MnSCU's higher education peers fall under having an endorser brand, or some type of hybrid brand (i.e., an endorser brand that lost its way). The University of Wisconsin system is an example of an endorser brand, the visual of which registers quickly with a prospective student. SUNY (State University of New York) is an example of a hybrid brand, which takes a prospective student a bit longer to understand. It is a subtle difference, but when you only have a split second to recognize a brand, seconds matter.

The findings from the 72 qualitative interviews showed that there is very little awareness of MnSCU. PadillaCRT probed to see if MnSCU doesn't have name recognition, and the definition is pretty narrow currently. They found very strong affinity, affiliation, and strong brands with the individual institutionsThis was a positive sign in this competitive education environment, because the system benefits that were recalled by the interviewees (accessibility, workforce development, meeting community needs – all pillars of *Charting the Future*) are resonating with the very people who are important to MnSCU. This finding led PadillaCRT to explore this more deeply in the quantitative research.

Mr. O'Keefe discussed the quantitative work. PadillaCRT did a lot of research, starting with secondary research in the marketplace, reviewing previous studies, etc., to prepare for the qualitative research Ms. Casey talked about, then they began the quantitative research.

Research was conducted both online and offline, including: an online survey of the general population (parents and families of perspective students and others around the state); an online survey distributed through MnSCU (current students, faculty, staff, alumni, donors, and high school guidance counselors); and an offline telephone survey of prospective

students aged 17 to 54 years old (defined as people considering college within in two years). PadillaCRT oversampled for people of color to ensure an adequate sample of all our demographics now and into the future. Mr. O'Keefe gave an overview of how to read the chart graphics in the packet, explaining the attributes that came up in the qualitative research that PadillaCRT tested against those attributes in the quantitative research. Attributes include: accessibility; affordability; career preparation (defined as "effectively educates people for careers and employment"); community needs; convenience (locations, access to online programs); develops/meets Minnesota workforce needs; credit transfer; efficient use of taxes; having programs to fit everyone's needs; provides high quality education; and ability to build necessary skills for work, life, and citizenship (such as critical thinking and global perspective).

Responses were plotted on the bubble chart based on: how important they were to respondents; how much they describe MnSCU and whether the response is differentiating, i.e., being (or perceived as being) unique to MnSCU. Across all the responses, the most important characteristic was a high quality education, which was perceived as slightly descriptive of MnSCU, but there was room for improvement. Career preparation (defined as the ability to deliver/improve a career at the end of the educational path) was identified as very important and descriptive of MnSCU; but it wasn't seen as differentiating, as respondents believe that most colleges probably offer it. Affordability (cost) was a very differentiating factor that it does describe MnSCU, and respondents felt that MnSCU is more affordable than other higher education options. However, respondents also believed that college in general is not affordable, likely because it is one of the more expensive investments they will make in their life.

There were slight differences when looking at the results of only prospective students, who credited MnSCU with affordability but slightly less so than other respondents. For perspective students, quality education and career preparedness were perceived as very high, and convenience (both location and online) was very important to them. PadillaCRT anticipates that this convenience factor will continue to grow with the changing demographics, and they count this as something that will be very significant to the future of the organization.

Taken together, PadillaCRT's findings suggest that cost is an overwhelming barrier to college education, which is likely to be perceived as a growing barrier as dialog in the press continues to highlight this issue. The cost of education is being questioned, and MnSCU needs to make sure to provide an answer.

There are ownable attributes that include convenient locations, quality education, and accessibility. Accessibility is key. PadillaCRT believes many of these factors are undercommunicated as it relates to MnSCU as a whole.

In terms of key implications, in order to create a stronger MnSCU reputation, the focus must be on accessibility and workforce development, and meeting community needs. What this means in terms of key shifts for the reputation, and one that is significant is a shift in perception of MnSCU from administration to collaboration. Internal audiences know the role

of MnSCU as administrative/oversight, but not as collaborativeMnSCU shouldn't be seen as principally enforcing rules but rather as an organization helping to float all the boats, to fight against demographic shifts, to continue to contribute to a state that is well educated, and to attract and retain students, and to ensure that students complete their education, throughout their life.

External audiences knew even less about MnSCU, having little knowledge of the role the organization plays. Recently, not enough of MnSCU's messaging has been promoted externally. MnSCU has the opportunity to become better known as a defender, supporter, promoter, and leader of accessible, quality education.

PadillaCRT believes that MnSCU's message must be one that unites institutions around the common passion for providing outstanding, accessible education. The common ground seen across alumni, students, faculty, and donors was this passion for accessible, quality education, and the important role it plays in society, and the sense that that wasn't being adequately defended in the marketplace today. Too many people are attacking education but educational organizations as a whole, are not defending themselves with important facts. For example, students who earn a bachelor's degree have almost twice the income of a student who doesn't. While that is an entirely economic benefit, there are social benefits as well, such as the fact that 78 percent more in taxes are paid by bachelor's degree holders and by a better educated workforce.

This led PadillaCRT to its recommended brand position and brand promise, at a strategic level:

<u>Brand Position</u>: The best path to individual accomplishment and community prosperity

<u>Brand Promise</u>: MnSCU is a system of colleges and universities united to provide the kind of outstanding, accessible education that makes the people and communities of Minnesota more purposeful and more prosperous [slide 21 of presentation packet].

Regarding the role of an endorser brand in relation to MnSCU, PadillaCRT feels that upon evaluating the MnSCU brand, both the MnSCU brand and the individual institution brands should be promoted. are incredibly important. It's important for students to have an affinity to the brand of the college or university they are attending, and it's important for individual brands to be strong – stronger than they are today – to give students a sense of pride. But it is equally important to create an endorsing brand for MnSCU that can be a leading voice with a statewide presence as an advocate for a quality and career-focused education, and for the institutions that provide it. There is not enough promotion of the overall benefits of higher education – both to those who approve and fund it and to those who benefit from it. For this reason, PadillaCRT's recommendation is either an endorsed or hybrid approach to brand identity.

Mr. O'Keefe then addressed the possibility of an alternate name. First, he explained how "Minnesota State Colleges and Universities" is a mouthful, and the acronym, MnSCU, is

nearly as awkward. In terms of an externally focused brand, the current name has limitations and it is not communicating anything to external audiences. There is low understanding of what MnSCU stands for, so it is the right time to explore an alternative to this name.

PadillaCRT's recommendation for an alternate name is to shorten the current *Minnesota State Colleges to Universities* to *Minnesota State*; that the whole would be called the *Minnesota State System*; and the central office would be called the *Minnesota State System Office*. There are alternatives to consider, for example, *alliance*, *network*, or *partnership*. This solution is simple, clear, straightforward, and doesn't tear down the institutional brands that have been in existence for years. Rather, it creates a common systemidentity shared by all, which provides significant benefits, such as the ability to cooperatively market through media in ways that are currently unavailable. It also provides the connection for an system of organizations that are committed to demonstrating the power of education and its importance to the state of Minnesota.

No great brand can thrive if it isn't connected to a deeper purpose – a purpose that is shared by those within the organization and inspires those outside of the organization. He then reviewed a few example messages in the presentation which PadillaCRT created for demonstration purposes, which are inspiring to the marketplace [slides 26-30 of presentation packet]. These examples give a quick peek at how MnSCU can message around the MnSCU brand and inspire others to believe in the value of that brand.

Mr. O'Keefe recapped the project objectives to strengthen the brand and positioning of each college and university: improving the ability of each college and university to serve students and communities; and increasing awareness among key audiences addressed in this presentation.

PadillaCRT's recommendation for moving forward, beyond the scope of this project, would be to consider an environmental inventory – to inventory all current MnSCU names, communications, etc., and examine individual recommendations for that transition; to explore a visual identity (logo, design, etc.); and to create a brand standards guide to demonstrate usage. The recommendation was that all colleges and universities retain existing logos, so long as they have logos that they would like to retain, and that existing logos not be interfered with by an overall logo. MnSCU's institutional individualism is a strength. That strength should not be diminished by creating uniformity without a reason to do so.

Trustee Anderson Kelliher asked the board for their initial feedback on these concepts.

Trustee Krinkie noted that PadillaCRT has recommended against changing individual logos, whereas it seems the world is going the other direction. For example, Target and 3M fiercely defend brand identity and promote that brand identity through a visual image. So why not move in the direction of commercial identities in the marketplace?

Mr. O'Keefe said that in this case PadillaCRT is actually recommending a move toward a collective identity that doesn't really exist today. Right now there is no uniform way for

MnSCU to be represented across the board. PadillaCRT is recommending a uniform movement to begin to introduce the name *Minnesota State*, or whatever the uniform brand will be, to be included as part of every identity, in a common place, across the network. This is an important step toward establishing continuity. But the research suggests that in many cases, the institutions have a stronger brand identity than MnSCU, so if we recommend them to forgo that identity and roll everyone into a MnSCU identity, it would result in reduced enrollment and significant internal confusion. We're looking to minimize any loss of current equity.

Trustee Anderson Kelliher offered a clarification: the concept is that if MnSCU were to go further with this process, the next step is to do more work on a naming decision for the system concept, and the development of an identity/logo look (known as a brand standard) that could be used when referring to the system and could be eventually adopted by others. We do not want to take apart what has been successfully built by individual universities and colleges in their own locations, who have done a good job building brand – but when doing more of the successful marketing together and thinking long term, thinking more as a group on this.

Trustee Krinkie asked about the differentiation here between two year colleges and universities, institutions which have been around longer and have more graduates, etc.

Kim Olson offered another explanation, stating that the goal is to find an option that offers MnSCU the most flexibility. In the case of the colleges and universities, she suggested thinking about the NCAA; all of the universities belong to the NCAA, but there's a Division 1, a Division 2, and a Division 3 – so you want a broad endorser brand that can encompass all, but still has the ability to be broken out into other groupings when necessary. An option with the most flexibility that still offers uniformity would be ideal.

Trustee Krinkie asked for further elaboration on the application of this recommendation as to the differentiation between the four-year universities and the two-year colleges.

Mr. O'Keefe said that they did see that there are weaker and stronger brands within the system, and they have seen this with other network brands that PadillaCRT has built. There is benefit to the weaker brands' adopting the overall brand when the overall brand is stronger. Therefore, PadillaCRT wanted to have the flexibility for weaker brands to migrate should they choose to do so. Since MnSCU is almost a new brand to the marketplace and there hasn't been much invested in the overall MnSCU brand, it may take a while for people to see just how strong that brand could be; but as they do, the weaker brands might migrate in that direction.

Trustee Anderson Kelliher suggested that the breakout research conducted might be valuable for Trustee Krinkie to see.

Trustee Sundin commented that it might have been some trustees' hope 17 years ago that those very strong institutional brands might want to help make the whole even stronger, that it would still be a nice thing to happen even though it may still take an unknown number of

years. Trustee Sundin asked if the display case just beyond room 3304 was an example of what may be expected of the future direction of this shift toward *Minnesota State*. She also suggested that future marketing material include more racial diversity. Mr. O'Keefe assured Trustee Sundin that nothing in the deck presented today was intended to be external messaging.

Ms. Olson clarified that the display across from room 3304 is a display based on the cover of current MnSCU view book, also representative of current usage in social media – the @minnesotastate twitter handle and Facebook page name, both of which use *Minnesota State*, to help simplify the current cumbersome state of the name.

Trustee Vekich thanked Ms. Casey and Mr. O'Keefe for their great work. He noted that the board looked at this same issue in 1998. He asked of President Potter whether presidents were open to this type of change, and if so why.

President Potter said that it's hazardous to speak for all of his colleagues. They have discussed the question since they were presented with this work and there was some variance among the presidents, but what they have been trying to do is to get their disagreements out on the table and leave the room with a consensus that they could all support. In the spirit of *Charting the Future*, the presidents recognize that there is power in being a system, and that branding as a system is a good thing. There is also great attachment to the identities built over the years, and there is some fear of disruption to identity in the marketplace, particularly with regard to enrollment. But what Padilla CRT has presented feels to most of the presidents like a pretty good balance – it moves in the direction of a strong, visible commitment of the parties to the whole. That was one of the things Trustee Sundin was hoping to see. Some institutions will benefit statewide with closer affiliation with the system as a whole. For example, Rainy River has an identity that is known in its own market locally, but not in the Twin Cities, so there is potential for its statewide identity to improve by aligning with a system brand.

Trustee Benson asked if there are words that capture more of the business MnSCU does, e.g., educating *people*. He expressed concern about the word *system* adequately encompassing the whole of what MnSCU does. He gave the example of Target calling patrons "guests," not customers. The distinction is a big deal to MnSCU as well. MnSCU is in the people business, and nobody does more people business than MnSCU. What term(s) can capture that best?

Mr. O'Keefe said that there is an opportunity to look into that, and it was left for the next phase in order to give this analysis adequate attention. The presentation today is not final copy ready to take to the marketplace. PadillaCRT wants the board to review this material at an early stage before copywriters are brought in. Trustee Benson's question was very good input, and the next phase should make sure that the output of this work will relate to the audiences MnSCU serves.

Trustee Otterson said that she really enjoys the name *Minnesota State*, stating that every student she talks to knows the colleges and universities by name and location but are unclear about what the term *MnSCU* means. She also was in favor of continuing to use the terms

system and system office. She asked why Padilla would consider a hybrid brand, being weaker in terms of name recognition, instead of an endorsed brand, and asked for visual clarity on what the proposed co-branding representation might look like for a college or university with the not-yet-identified MnSCU brand going forward.

Mr. O'Keefe said that much of the clarity that Trustee Otterson was asking for was work that would occur in the next phase, but PadillaCRT wasn't necessarily anticipating two logos together. Rather, the graphic logo would remain that of the college or university, and the system or alliance name would be handled more typographically. That doesn't mean there won't be a logo for the system or alliance brand identity to be used when it is the primary identity. Regarding the hybrid versus endorsed brand question, PadillaCRT is recommending an option that falls between the two. Because of the diversity of programs within MnSCU, there isn't one easy way to encompass everything, so the recommendation is a brand that is customizable.

Ms. Olson reminded the trustees that the visual piece and how it will play out will be included in the next phase of work. It could be a symbol, or a logo lock up, or a line of type; these are all tactical decisions that will be made once the strategic recommendations of the current stage have been finalized, accepted and approved.

Ms. Casey offered to help clarify what the brand might look like visually going forward: there might be a logo and type, but no acronym.

Trustee Hoffman stated he was initially very skeptical, since he believes the value of MnSCU lies with the individual universities and colleges, but he also acknowledged there is value in the system, and he thought PadillaCRT did a great job with this research. The recommendation was simple yet consistent and still shows the value of the system. He said the presentation turned his opinion around and was well done.

Trustee Ristau appreciated the comparison to Major League Baseball. She asked if PadillaCRT had looked at how other state systems handle branding, outside of the two states (Wisconsin and New York) included in the presentation.

President Potter pointed out that PadillaCRT looked at other systems, and this was an area where having presidents on the steering committee was beneficial. He elaborated on the MnSCU system's unique challenge, comparing it to Wisconsin with its flagship public university (UW Madison) included in the system. MnSCU does not have the flagship university (U of M) in its system. He went on to say how SUNY went in an opposite direction, recently deciding to go by the university name together with the tagline of the SUNY system. Another example: Proctor and Gamble are not doing what Target is doing – there are many endorser and hybrid brands across the country.

Trustee Anderson Kelliher said that Proctor and Gamble is trying to get you to buy things, not trying to get you to come to the store, the way Target is. She said we need people to come to our colleges and universities.

President Potter then referenced the University of California system. He said students are not accepted by the University of California, they are accepted by Berkeley or other UC campuses.

Chancellor Rosenstone concluded the meeting by thanking Lynn Casey, Kelly O'Keefe, their colleagues at PadillaCRT, Kim Olson and her team, and the steering committee members from multiple campuses. He said the task is simple – we must ask, Does it help our colleges and universities to have a system reputation that is collectively more powerful than any single brand? The strength and identity of MnSCU is in the colleges and universities, and we won't do anything to destroy that. Chancellor Rosenstone referenced the red and green chart illustrating tuition costs at Minnesota's higher education options (green indicating MnSCU institutions, red indicating all others), pointing out that no one understands that St. Cloud State University, Winona State University, and Century College are all part of the green team that offers value, prepares people for life and careers, and protects affordability. This branding work is an opportunity to show the people of Minnesota that these three colleges are part of that green team. We need to stop people from leaving Minnesota to go elsewhere, or going to the for-profit institutions where they won't receive the same education our faculty provide, with less debt. The input from the presidents of our institutions will matter most. Will the new branding help them in the recruitment and retention of students? Will it help at the legislature?

Chancellor Rosenstone closed by expressing his appreciation for the great work, great presentation, and the tremendous conversation that took place.

Respectfully submitted, Stephanie Waegener, Recorder

Minnesota State Colleges and Universities Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes March 18, 2015

Present: Chair Thomas Renier, Trustees Ann Anaya, Margaret Anderson Kelliher, Duane Benson, Kelly Charpentier-Berg, Alexander Cirillo, John Cowles, Dawn Erlandson, Robert Hoffman, Philip Krinkie, Maleah Otterson, Elise Ristau, Louise Sundin, and Chancellor Steven Rosenstone

Absent: Michael Vekich and Erma Vizenor

1. Call to Order

Vice Chair Anderson Kelliher called the meeting to order at 1:55 PM and announced that a quorum was present. Chair Renier and Trustee Cirillo participated by phone.

- 2. Chair's Report: Margaret Anderson Kelliher
 - (1) Minutes of the Board of Trustees Meeting on January 28, 2015 *The minutes were approved as written.*
 - (2) Other

Vice Chair Anderson Kelliher made the following comments:

Thank you to trustees who attended or participated in events in recent weeks on behalf of Minnesota State Colleges and Universities.

Trustees Anaya, Krinkie, Otterson Erlandson and I attended the Association of Community College Trustees (ACCT) National Legislative Summit in Washington, DC on Feb. 9-12, 2015. Congratulations to Trustee Erlandson for being appointed to ACCT's Board of Directors.

Trustees have attended several recent legislative hearings and committee meetings. Trustee Michael Vekich testified at the House Higher Education Policy and Finance Committee on the system's budget request. Also present were Chair Renier and Trustees Cowles, Hoffman, Erlandson, and Charpentier Berg.

Trustee Elise Ristau testified at the House Capital Investment Committee on the system's bonding request. Trustee Otterson and I also attended. Trustee Jay Cowles attended the House Ways and Means Committee. Trustee Vekich testified at the House Higher Education Committee. Also present were Chair Renier and Trustee Cowles. Trustee Erlandson testified at the Senate Higher Education Committee.

We welcome the South Central College Leadership Academy Class of 2014-2015 along with President Parker to the meeting.

I would be remiss if I didn't mention our announcement from two weeks ago. On March 2, the leadership of the Inter Faculty Organization, Minnesota State Colleges and Universities system and Minnesota State College Faculty reached an agreement regarding the implementation of Charting the Future.

We are pleased to be transitioning the great work of the past two years into implementation which will include the faculty's full participation. The agreement ensures that all parties are in it to stay – working together for the benefit of our students and the state of Minnesota

All ideas will be considered – the great ideas that have come from the two years of Charting the Future work to-date and new ideas. As you can read in our agreement, nothing will preclude ideas from moving through existing governance structures in a timely fashion for the benefit of our students and our state to move forward collaboratively, the same way in which we developed our state budget request.

3. Chancellor's Report: Steven Rosenstone

Chancellor Rosenstone made the following comments:

I too am pleased that we are all, once again, working together for our students and for communities across the state of Minnesota. We welcome the Inter Faculty Organization and the Minnesota State College Faculty back to the table, with optimism and mutual respect. We have provided the governor with a copy of the agreement, which describes how the process will work going forward.

Charting the Future is now two years old. Our talented students, faculty, and staff have put in many long, hard hours to deliver great ideas that will ultimately serve our students and the state. I'm pleased to see that work continue. I'm also pleased that Jim Grabowska and Kevin Lindstrom rejoined the Charting the Future Steering Committee on March 2nd and will participate in the next meeting scheduled for April 6th. I want to personally thank Jim and Kevin for encouraging faculty to participate in the Gallery Walks that being held on campuses across the state. I know the implementation teams value everyone's ideas.

Through it all, we share a passion for doing what's best for our students. At its heart, *Charting the Future* is about student success. It's about affordability. It's about strengthening all of our colleges and universities – by leveraging the strengths that come from being part of a bigger system. It's about finding the strategies needed to meet our commitment to serve all of Minnesota. It's about finding new, more powerful ways to work together. I look forward to continued progress over the months ahead.

Last month, 115 members of the *Charting the Future* implementation teams and the steering committee attended an All-Teams Summit at Anoka Technical College. The summit was an opportunity for everyone across our campuses to come to share ideas and to be inspired by each other's work. Team members identified common themes as they learned more about strategies that other teams have come up with;

built comradery with colleagues across the state sharing strategies for programs and services for students. Everyone was energized and reminded of all the good work that everyone has accomplished so far.

When I paid a visit to the summit, I was inspired by what I saw and heard, and I too left feeling energized. Two weeks ago, the second round of Gallery Walks kicked off at Dakota County Technical College with 312 attendees. This round of Gallery Walks features the work of four teams: Academic Planning & Collaboration; Competency, Certification, & Credit for Prior Learning; Education Technology, and Information Technology Systems Design. You had a chance over the lunch hour to view the initial ideas and meet with team members. The Gallery Walks will occur on a total of 39 campuses in recent weeks.

I remain more committed than ever to the work of the implementation teams and I am confident that by continuing to work together, we will accomplish great things for our students, our colleges and universities, and communities across Minnesota.

I want to express my profound gratitude to Governor Dayton for recommending the full \$142 million dollars in incremental state support that the board requested in its biennial budget. The funding the governor has recommended will help our colleges and universities protect the programs that prepare our graduates to meet the needs of communities across the state and protect access to higher education by holding down tuition. I am grateful to all who stand behind our funding proposal, including: all of our five bargaining units, both student associations, all 30 presidents, and especially the board, who have been so instrumental in discussions with the governor and the legislature. We are all excited to engage in the discussions that will unfold over the remaining weeks of the session.

As I do every quarter, I would like to update you on our *Access to Excellence* scholarship campaign. Simply put: the campaign has exceeded all expectations. In July 2013, we set out to raise \$20 million dollars over two years and award scholarships to 20,000 students. We have shot way past our \$20 million dollar goal. As of December 2014, we have already raised more than \$29 million dollars and awarded over 22,000 scholarships. That means that roughly 75% through the campaign, we have met 148% of our fundraising goal and 113% of our scholarships awarded goal.

We owe this fabulous success to the truly extraordinary generosity of donors and the outstanding work of foundation leaders, their boards and staff, the hundreds of volunteers, and our presidents. Thank you for the powerful investments you have made to ensure that our colleges and universities remain a place of hope and opportunity. Thank you one and all.

On a related note, Minnesota State University Moorhead announced last month a \$5 million dollar gift to MSU Moorhead's School of Business —the largest gift in the university's history.

This incredibly generous gift comes from Rodney and Carolyn Paseka, who have close personal ties to the university as well as a long history of philanthropy. The Pasekas share our belief in the transformative power of education.

The School of Business will be renamed the Rodney and Carolyn Paseka School of Business and 80% of the endowment will be directed towards scholarships. The Pasekas' wonderful gift is a tremendous testament to the outstanding job that Minnesota State University Moorhead's President Anne Blackhurst and her team have done in building momentum and excitement with valued alumni and business leaders.

Finally, on behalf of all of us at Minnesota State Colleges and Universities, I would like to acknowledge Justin Klander, who is stepping down after nine years as executive director of the Minnesota State College Student Association (MSCSA). Students who have worked with Justin call him a visionary, a servant leader, a mentor, and a friend. MSCSA President Kayley Schoonmaker said of Justin: "He leaves us with a desire to dream more, do more, and drive change."

Over the course of his nine years as executive director, Justin helped grow the MSCSA Scholarship program from \$30,000 to over \$350,000 – a remarkable achievement; he led MSCSA in establishing a new facility; and guided MSCSA through legislative sessions over the years with great success. Next week, Justin begins a new adventure as advancement officer for the Bemidji State University Foundation. He will be home-based here in the Twin Cities. Justin is a Bemidji alumnus. It is good to know that Justin's talent, his experience, and his passion for public higher education will continue to support Minnesota State Colleges and Universities.

4. Consent Agenda

- 1. Metropolitan State University WebWOC Contract Exceeding \$1M
- 2. Online Support Center Contract Exceeding \$1M
- 3. Smarthinking Contract Exceeding \$1M
- 4. ITS Management Contract Exceeding \$1M
- 5. Bemidji State University Property Management Contract Exceeding \$1M
- 6. Winona State University Building Gift
- 7. Rental Agreement with University of Minnesota Exceeding \$1M
- 8. Proposed Technical Amendment to Policy 4.11 Board Early Separation Incentive Program

Vice Chair Anderson Kelliher moved approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion carried.

5. Board Policy Decisions

Proposed Amendment to Policy 7.1 Finance and Administrative Authority of Board, Chancellor and Presidents (Second Reading)

Trustee Cowles moved the following motion that was approved at the Finance and Facilities Committee. The Board of Trustees approve the proposed amendments to Board Policy 7.1 Finance and Administrative Authority of Board, Chancellor and Presidents. The motion carried.

6. Board Standing Committee Reports

a. Human Resources Committee, Dawn Erlandson, Vice Chair

Committee Vice Chair Erlandson reported on the Human Resources Committee Meeting in the absence of Committee Chair Cirillo.

(1) Appointment of President of Northeast Higher Education District

Committee Vice Chair Erlandson moved that the Board of Trustees, upon the recommendation of Chancellor Rosenstone, appoint William Maki as president of the Northeast Higher Education District effective July 1, 2015, subject to the completion of an employment agreement. The board authorized the chancellor, in consultation with the chair of the board and chair of the Human Resources committee, to negotiate and execute an employment agreement in accordance with the terms and conditions of the MnSCU Personnel Plan for Administrators.

The motion carried.

(2) Appointment of President of Northland Community and Technical College

Committee Vice Chair Erlandson moved that the Board of Trustees, upon the recommendation of Chancellor Rosenstone, appoint Dennis Bona as president of Northland Community and Technical College effective July 1, 2015, subject to the completion of an employment agreement. The board authorized the chancellor, in consultation with the chair of the board and chair of the Human Resources committee, to negotiate and execute an employment agreement in accordance with the terms and conditions of the MnSCU Personnel Plan for Administrators.

The motion carried.

b. Finance and Facilities Committee, John Cowles, Vice Chair

Committee Vice Chair Cowles reported on the Finance and Facilities Committee Meeting in the absence of Committee Chair Vekich.

• System Financial Resiliency Framework
Committee Vice Chair Cowles reported that the committee heard a presentation on
the System Financial Resiliency Framework.

c. Audit Committee, Philip Krinkie, Chair

Review Results of Grant Management Internal Control and Compliance Audit
Committee Chair Krinkie reported that the committee heard a report on the results of
the Grant Management Internal Control and Compliance Audit.

d. Academic and Student Affairs Committee, Margaret Anderson Kelliher, Chair

- (1) Open Educational Resources

 Committee Chair Anderson Kelliher reported that the committee heard a presentation on open educational resources.
- (2) Metro Baccalaureate Plan Update Committee Chair Anderson Kelliher reported that the committee heard an update on the metro baccalaureate plan.
- (3) Spotlight: Emerging Partnerships between Universities in Mexico and Minnesota State Colleges and Universities

 Committee Chair Anderson Kelliher reported that in May 2013, President Barack Obama and President Enrique Peña Nieto announced the U.S.—Mexico Bilateral Forum on Higher Education, Innovation and Research to expand opportunities for educational exchanges, scientific research partnerships, and cross-border innovation. The goal was to help both countries develop a 21st century workforce for our mutual economic prosperity and sustainable social development.

Chancellor Rosenstone began the discussion of possible collaborations with universities in Mexico by reaching out to Consul Alberto Fierro Garza from the Consulate of Mexico here in St. Paul and invited him to speak at the October 2014 Leadership Council meeting about *Proyecta 100,000*, a program which aims to send 100,000 Mexican students to the U.S. and to receive 50,000 U.S. students in Mexico by 2018. It was soon clear that Consul Fierro wanted to build a partnership with MnSCU.

Chancellor Rosenstone, the presidents, and Consul Fierro Garza worked to draft a proposal for the universities in Mexico and invited colleagues in Mexico to come to Minnesota and visit MnSCU campuses. Delegates from six Mexican universities visited in March for a tour of eleven colleges and universities.

Committee Chair Anderson Kelliher introduced and welcomed Consul Alberto Fierro Garza of the Consul of Mexico, Hennepin Technical College President Cecilia Cervantes, Hennepin Technical College Dean of Business Therese Salber, and St. Cloud State University President Earl Potter.

President Potter, President Cervantes and Dean Salber each spoke of the excellent opportunity and honor it was to host the visiting Mexican universities delegates. Consul Fierro Garza thanked the trustees and Chancellor Rosenstone. He looks forward to continued collaboration in partnership with the MnSCU institutions. He added that the delegates were highly impressed with the institutions. He noted that Governor Dayton announced last week his plan to visit Mexico. It is the first time in fifteen years that a Minnesota Governor will visit Mexico.

Committee Chair Anderson Kelliher thanked Consul Fierro Garza for his collaboration which played a crucial role in this partnership. She also thanked Chancellor Rosenstone and the presidents for their active engagement to form this partnership, and President Cervantes and President Potter for opening their campuses to the delegates.

- e. Joint Diversity and Equity and Human Resources Committees Study Session, Ann Anaya, Chair, Diversity and Equity Committee and Dawn Erlandson, Vice Chair, Human Resources Committee
 - Minnesota State Colleges and Universities Faculty and Staff Diversity: Current Demographics and Strategies Committee Chair Anaya reported that the joint committees had a study session on the Minnesota State Colleges and Universities faculty and staff diversity and current demographics and strategies.

7. Joint Council of Student Associations

a. Minnesota State College Student Association
 Kayley Schoonmaker, president, and Justin Klander, Executive Director, addressed the
 Board of Trustees.
 Executive Director Klander thanked the board and chancellor for their support.

8. Minnesota State Colleges and Universities Bargaining Units

- a. Inter Faculty Organization
 Jim Grabowska, president, addressed the Board of Trustees.
- b. Administrative and Service Faculty
 Adam Klepetar, president, addressed the Board of Trustees.
- c. Minnesota State College Faculty Kevin Lindstrom, president, addressed the Board of Trustees.
- d. American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees June Clark, president, addressed the Board of Trustees.

9. Trustee Reports

Trustee Sundin reminded the trustees of the Nellie Stone Johnson Scholarship event on March 26, 2015, at the Prom Center in Oakdale. Trustee Otterson recognized Chief Diversity Officer Leon Rodrigues who was appointed to the Judges' Panel for the African Awards Panel. Trustee Erlandson recognized Trustee Sundin for her appointment as a board member of the Association of Community College Trustees (ACCT). Trustee Erlandson added that Trustee Otterson is on the ACCT nominating committee for the central region. Trustee Otterson added that she will be a member of a first-time ACCT student trustee caucus. Trustee Erlandson thanked Chair Renier for his support of trustees attending the national conferences.

1 1	Δ	D •	
10.	Ilthor	Busine	CC
IV.	Ouici	Dusinc	ಶಾ

There was no other business to come before the board.

11. Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:05 PM.

Ingeborg K. Chapin, Secretary to the Board